Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting 


June 2, 2021
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting on June 2, 2021 via zoom and at 158 Morse Dr. Georgia, VT  05450 at 6:30 PM.
	Supervisors Present:
Buermann, Bob – So. Hero - zoom                      

Danielle Choiniere – Alburgh - zoom
David Clark, - Fletcher

Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield - zoom
Green, Tim – Richford - zoom
Kade, Barry – Montgomery - zoom
Lambert, Paul – Georgia
Supervisors Absent:
Jennifer Bright, Enosburg
Fegard, Charen - Berkshire

Kittell, Jeffrey - Sheldon
Others Present:
John Leddy, Executive Director

Pam Bolster, Business Manager - zoom
Richard Backer, EHS Manager

	Leitz,Tom - St. Albans City
Richards, Jim - No. Hero - zoom
St. Francis, April - Highgate

Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield
Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town

Micheli, Carlo - Swanton
Guests:



Full Board Meeting
Chairman Al Voegele called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM.  

1) Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  
Mr. Voegele asked whether any additions or changes were needed.  Mr. Clark asked as we are holding a hybrid meeting the anyone speaking identify themselves prior to speaking.
2)   Vote: Minutes of the April 4, 2021 NWSWD Board Meeting: 
Mr. Voegele asked for a motion to accept the minutes as written.  Mr. Richards made a motion to accept as written.  Mr. Clark seconded.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Two abstentions from Joyce Tuck and April St. Francis.
3) Public Comment:  None.
4)   New Business:
a) Directors Report:
Mr. Leddy informed the board of an inquiry from a customer visiting the North Hero Site in May.  The customer informed The District that one of the site attendants was wearing a gun during collection hours.  The employee was armed.  It was expressed to the employee that although there is no District policy against carrying a weapon while at work, it was felt to be a poor decision without discussion with management.  The employee has decided to leave The District.  Mr. Leddy stated the need for a gun policy and stated that we have collected some samples to craft a policy for The District.  The administration committee will meet in the future to review a crafted policy.  Mr. Kade suggested that it not only be employees but customers as well.
We just shipped a large load of agricultural plastic, over 40,000lbs.  He noted HHW collections are off and running and that we are in season with trash collection now.
He stated that he is working on SWIP reporting.  He informed the board about the planned work on the retention pond by the office park with all costs shared with office park residents.  He noted the tire program for towns is progressing with towns utilizing the program and has planned on further outreach to ensure they are aware and utilizing the program.  Discussion ensued.

b) Finance Report:
Ms. Bolster made the following notes.  All looks good, a little early to be looking at May as everything is not in yet.  The P&L looks slightly skewed as there were four drop off site weeks but five payroll weeks.  On the income side everything looks good as we are coming to the end of the fiscal year.  No concerns and we should end up with a surplus over what was budgeted.  Drop Off Sites are doing better than expected.  Surcharge income has been excellent.  Receipts and Payments look good.  She noted to Mr. Voegele that the check detail needs to be approved as many months have not been approved.  Mr. Voegele asked that he be notified when they are ready for his review.  Ms. Tibbitts asked about the AR report.  Ms. Bolster reviewed the higher dollar AR situation.  She noted the closure of Holiday House and their outstanding balance of which she noted that they have made $150.00 in $50.00 increment payments which she hope will continue.
    5) Old Business:  
a) Discussion: Georgia Facility Upgrade:  a)Grant Approval, b)Site Plan Overview, c) Next Steps – RFP for Construction Manager, Cross Engineering Contract Extension for Permitting. 
Mr. Leddy directed the board to the final site design.  A discussion of the well ensued with Mr. Kade asking why a new well was needed expressing concern over the potential cost.  Mr. Leddy explained it was due to the grade of the upgraded site and the current well location.  He noted that he had not received the gross cost estimate to date.  Once received it will give us the complete cost as the plan stands.  The next step will be for the board to decide next steps.  He noted that he hopes to be hiring a construction manager who will be able to break down these costs into segments.  He stated that the District will need to extend the contract with Cross Engineering for Permitting work.  At the August meeting he hopes to bring the final plan with cost estimates and an RFP for approval to hire a construction manager, and the cost of extending the contract with Cross Engineering.  He reminded the board of the two grants that will help with this project, the HHW infrastructure grant and a Materials Management Infrastructure Grant.  The two grants total just shy of $250,000.00.  The first grant timeline from the state is possible to extend as long as we show progress, it was granted a year ago as a two-year grant.
Financing was discussed with options presented, lines of credit or bonding.  Discussion of whether it needs to go to town vote with a suggestion to speak to an attorney to clarify what the District Charter allows.
Mr. Lambert noted that material costs are at an all-time high and questioned how  The District can protect itself from locking into a price now when prices could come down in the near future.  Mr. Leddy stated that a hired construction manager working for us should be able to deal with these issues.  The building committee has stated that they will provide a report to the board at the August meeting.  Mr. Doremus asked whether we should be considering a larger lot rather than this upgrade.  Discussion ensued.  He asked the board to review the site plan and will forward the gross cost estimate when received.
b) Discussion and Possible Vote:  Food Scrap Program Future.
Mr. Leddy gave a brief history of the Food Scrap Program from its inception.  Currently we have over 1000 customers, and we collect a significant amount of food scraps weekly.  It is also a large portion of our operations.  Mr. Leddy’s recommendation is that The District looks to sell the compost routes.  He stated that there are at least 10 haulers now performing composting services where there was no interest at the beginning.  Mr. Leddy suggests that it be broken up into two, residential and commercial.  He noted if The District continues with this service we will need to invest significant funds in equipment to do so and if we wanted to grow the program an even higher amount.   A discussion of our future role in composting education and in the collection process was discussed.  Discussion of possibly contracting the route occurred.  Discussion of Haulers that might be interested in this type of situation ensued.  Mr. Kade suggested working closely with Hudak’s to be aware of the effects on him and to see what he might be interested in.  Mr. Leddy noted we looked at the hauling efficiency and the food scrap program hauls more in tonnage per mile than trash.  
Mr. Richards Made a Motion to Authorize Mr. Leddy to explore the transfer of this business to third parties.  Mr. Leddy stated he would work to develop a draft RFP for review so we can test the waters.  The RFP will be shared with the board prior to being sent out.  Mr. Kade seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  One abstention from Ms. Tuck.

5)   Other Business:  
Mr. Voegele’s expectation is that the State will relaxed the Covid mandates of masking and social distancing and he believes that we should have an in person meeting rather than zoom or even hybrid.  Mr. Leddy stated he would like to keep the zoom option.  Mr. Richards is not able to cross the border to attend at this time and no one knows whether he will be able to in August.
A brief discussion of lithium batteries ensued of which Mr. Leddy noted that the lithium batteries recycling program mainly recovers cobalt and very little lithium.  The cobalt at times is utilized in vitamins.

Board Adjourned at 8:10
